MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF
RIBBY WITH WREA PARISH COUNCIL

Held At Wrea Green Institute

On 31 March 2014 at 19.30 Hours 
Present: Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell, (Chairman), Cllrs. J.W. Dobson, 
Ms. P.M. Durran, J.C. Maskell, J. Molyneux, Mrs. P.A. Naylor (arrived at 19.35 Hours), Mrs. C.E. Wheatman, and Cty. Cllr. P. Rigby
There were seven members of the public in attendance.

14/134 APOLOGIES and DECLARATION of INTERESTS

1. Apologies:  Cllr. K.J. Lupton and Br. Cllr. F.A. Andrews.  
2. Declarations of Interest: None received.
3. Written Request for New SPI Dispensation – None received.

14/135 The MINUTES of the two meetings of the 17 February 2014, which had previously been circulated to all councillors, were approved and signed by the Chairman.
14/136 POLICE/CRIME and DISORDER

1. Community Beat Officer’s Report:-  In PCSO T. Sterling’s absence the
Chairman reported that the police had given there apologies for not attending the meeting. In view of the restructure of the Rural Fylde police Westby with Plumptons was no longer linked to Wrea Green and the PCSO was now recommending that all his PACT meetings were held at Wrea Green Institute.
There had only been 1 reported crime in the parish – a serious speeding incident. There had been some trouble at Martindale but that had been an internal problem.

This month’s priority is the traffic problems created at the new development off Richmond Avenue.  
14/137 PLANNING  
1. Application:-
14/0175  Wrea Lodge, The Green
Resubmission Application 13/0437 for Proposed Extension and Alteration of Front Elevation to Form Integral Garage with Balcony Over, Accessed from New Driveway to The Green. Proposed Erection of New and Extended Boundary Wall to The Brooklands and The Green.
Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor arrived at this stage.
No objection subject to the front boundary fence being more solid and in keeping with the Conservation Area.

14/0186  26 Ribby Road

Single Storey Extension to Side to Provide a Garage, Extension to Orangery at Rear. 


No Objection.

2. Fylde Borough Council’s Proposed Changes in Planning Communication

This information had already been circulated to the councillors prior to the meeting. The clerk advised that there could well be a cost to the Parish Council  when FBC changed to the electronic system.  Andrew Stell has subsequently advised that before it is introduced a more user friendly website arrangement will be in place and also all applications with larger ancillary documents would be submitted to parish councils on the existing basis.
The Chairman advised that Cllrs. Maskell and Naylor and the Clerk had attended with her a Planning Training day at the Town Hall which had been very informative. There are information booklets to be sent to the town and parish councils.
3. 14/0008 Beverley Close – Proposed 4 Parking Spaces  - In view of the recent

press on this application which was recommended for refusal in line with the FBC Tree Protection Officer, this topic was included on the agenda so that councillors could hear the pro side of the argument. The meeting was opened from 19.46 hours to  20.02 hours to allow residents to put their point of view and outline the current problems being experienced by the New Fylde Housing residents. 

It was agreed that the Parish Council would look sympathetically at a revised plan that did not adversely affect the TPO trees.
14/138 HIGHWAYS – GENERAL   

1. Highway General Matters – Cty.Cllr. Paul Rigby confirmed that the resurfacing of Ribby Road, which is  a poor state of repair, is programmed within the LCC current financial year’s budget. However, Bryning Lane which is also in poor repair, other than pothole work, is not included in this year’s expenditure.  Cllr. J.W. Dobson advised that he would get an update from Sim Lane-Dixon, LCC Public Realm Manager, at the LALC meeting on 2 April 2014.

The Chairman advised that the contractor traffic for the Richmond Avenue development extension had caused rapid deterioration of the local footpaths and the PCSO was looking into matters in this respect.

14/139 OPEN SPACES  

1. The Twinning Visit and Planting of French Vine –  it was RESOLVED that the vine could be placed in a tub next to the twinning sign on the Church green during the St. Bris visit and also, if requested, at times of future visits by our French Twinning group. It was suggested that, if it was not too late, whether a local cherry tree could be substituted for the vine. The Council Chairman is to approach the Twinning Chairman.
2. The Use of Some Hanging Basket Trees at Wray Crescent – The Clerk advised that the Council had been asked if up to two hanging basket trees could be used at Wray Crescent and maintained by the residents. It was RESOLVED that this was in order subject to public liability insurance being in place. 

3. Village Floral Acivity During Current Hiatus – The 2014 tub displays were discussed and Cllr. J.W. Dobson advised that the tubs were in poor condition and needed treatment. It was that RESOLVED that Cllr. Mrs. Naylor should prepare a floral plan for the tubs and liaise with The Plant Emporium and negotiate a price to include the cost of cleaning the tubs within the agreed budget of £2000.   In addition, it was RESOLVED that Cllr. Mrs. Naylor could purchase 3 new tubs as long as the cost was within the budget contingency figure of £300.
Cllr. J.W. Dobson voted against the above resolutions on the basis that he considered another Council meeting should be called when appropriate figurework was available.

4. Cormorants at the Dub and Fish Losses – It was RESOLVED that if the 
birds had not left the Dub at their own volition the RSPB should be contacted to remove it/them or alternatively WWT at Martin Mere.
5. The Dub Noticeboard and The Positioning – As there was a complaint from 
residents of Dubside and the need to respond in accordance with Standing Orders this item was allowed to be resolved.  It was RESOLVED that the Council was not happy with the noticeboard and it should be removed and re-sited after it was redesigned.  Cllr. J.W. Dobson reported that R.Lancaster & Son had pulled the old noticeboad out of the Dub.  The Clerk is to follow up the latter situation. 
14/140 FINANCIAL and STANDING ORDERS MATTERS

1.  Parish Council Draft Accounts for the Period Ended 28 February 2014 

(Appendix 2) – The Clerk circulated and outlined the budget comparisons which were accepted and approved.  
The Clerk advised that Income was at £56039 against the budget of £55886 and the only income now expected is modest bank interest. Expenditure was at £70636 against the budget of £88102 with all budget figures expected to be respected other than the subscriptions budget currently exceeded by £42 due to LALC payment being more than expected.
2. Transfer of Unused Specific Budgets from 2013/14 to 2014/15 Budgets –

It was RESOLVED that the following be transferred into 2014/15 budgets :-

i) £  145-48 Allotment Water

ii) £2274-43 Neighbourhood Plan 

iii) £ 480-00 Allotment Expenditure.

iv) £220-00 Chairman’s Newsletter as Spring Edition has not been finalised

as yet. 

It was also RESOLVED that the following restricted funds should be carried forward to 2014/15 :- 
i) £1796-00 Youth Activities.

ii) £   50-00 Walks Reprint.

iii) £ 500-00 Road Safety 

iv) £1215-00 Conservation Area 

v) £1000-00 Amenity Reserve  
3. Fixed Asset Review (Appendix 3) – It was RESOLVED that the Fixed Asset Valuation be accepted at £119806  up from £83841. Increase mainly due to the 2 additional pieces of play equipment costing £35964.
4. Review Of Effectiveness of Internal Audit - 
a) Scope of Internal audit – It is considered that the letter of engagement fully covers all aspects of the internal audit.

b) Independence – Mr. A.C. Greening has no direct connection with the councillors or clerk and responsible officer.

c) Competence – Mr Greening was a senior Local Government Auditor with CIPA qualification.

d) Relationship – The Clerk is considered to be efficient in his responsibilities as Clerk and Responsible Officer. The Finance Committee undertakes reviews on a quarterly basis.

e) Planning and Reporting – The Council is made fully aware of the timetables relating to the audit.

It was RESOLVED that the Council considered that the Annual Internal Audit is effective and carried out within the guidelines.  

5. Review of Effectiveness of Internal Control and Risk Assessment – It was RESOLVED that the Clerk was considered competent as the Responsible Officer and all aspects of risk were brought to the Council’s attention and given full consideration.  The Finance Committee also undertakes quarterly reviews. 
6.  Payment of Accounts:-
6.1. The following payments were confirmed:-

100540 LALC

Workshop


£ 40-00 net

100541 United Utilities
Water –Toilets
             £ 94-66 net

100542  E-On


Electricity - Toilets

 £ 68-94 net £ 72-39 gr
300034 H.J. Gigg

March Salary
         `

£ 606-63 net

300035 L. Weatherby         
March Salary
         `

£ 232-50 net
300036 HMRC

March Payment
      `  
£ 167-78 net
100543 ICO


Data Protection

£  35-00 net
100544 North West Bloom
Entry Cost


£  40-00 net

100545 J. Maskell






         £  66-33 gr
Woody’s

Posts & tree Ties

£   8-61 net £  10-33 gr 

Talatan Plants Ltd
Fruit Trees


£  51-00 net

100546 Guardian Band
Christmas Light Up

£100-00 net 


100547 E-On


Electricity – Christmas Lts  £  68-48 net £ 71-90 gr 
100548 E-On


Electricity to Toilets

£  22-29 net £ 23-40 gr.

6.2. The following payments were agreed:-

100549 Websters Mower
War memorial Mower
£ 56-91 net £  68-28 gr
100550 Lancs Playg Fields
Annual Subscription

£ 15-00 net

300037 HJ Gigg






        £235-98 gr




Stationery/Computer
£ 52-53 net  £ 63-03 gr





Quarterly Mileage 

£ 36-00 net




Internet Jan to March
£ 42-00 net




Mobile Phone Jan – Mar
£ 30-00 net




Postage


£ 64-95 net 

300038 R.Lancaster & Son   




        £1093-20 gr



Greens


£810-00 net


Play Area


£ 56-00 net




Garage Area


£ 45-00 net
300039 A. Burrows





£704-28 net





Repairs to Bench on Green
£  58-28net




Lights at Garages

£  50-00 net





Dub Noticeboard

£596-00 net

300040 P. Naylor

Bulbs for Winter Tubs
£  15-00 net
300041 J.S. Hanson               Lights to Garage Area          £170-00 net

7. Restricted Reserves Update (Appendix 7) – The Council approved the restricted reserve situation at £4566-48 and designated funds carried forward at £2774- 43. Total £7340.91.

14/141 FYLDE BOROUGH/LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCILS

1.1. Lancashire County Councillor Report  - Cllr. Rigby reported that the

resurfacing work on Ribby Road was imminent. On an advanced knowledge basis, Cllr Rigby advised that LCC was contemplating devolving the school crossing patrols.  If it fructifies all schools will receive £2000, whether they have a school patrol or not. This would, however, adversely affect Riby with Wrea CE Endowed Primary School which has 2 patrols costing circa £9000 and mean a shortfall of £7000.  The Chairman is to advice the school governors of this potential derisory situation. 
1.2. Fylde Borough Councillor Report – In the absence of Cllr. F.R. Andrews

the Clerk advised that FBC had agreed the annual budget. There is to be a referendum on 22 May regarding cabinet or full councillor administration policy and that it is hoped that a Conservative leaflet drop within the parish will be undertaken to explain in more detail.  In the meantime Cllr. Andrews felt that it was imperative that everyone actually made the effort to vote.
14/142 PARISH COUNCIL MATTERS  

1. Review of the Council’s Emergency Procedures (Appendix 4) – The paper was circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting and it was RESOLVED that there was no need for change. 

2. Conservation Area Enhancement  - Cllr. C.E. Wheatman recommended the extension of the wild flower area. It was RESOLVED that this course should be followed on the basis that the Council received expert advice on when to plant and what species were more appropriate. In this respect the chairman is to contact Myerscough College and Treales, Roseacre and Wharles Parish Council which has recently formed a new wild flower area. The Clerk will contact Groundwork to see whether we can obtain any “hands on” help from that source.
Cllr. Mrs. Wheatman also reported that R. Lancaster & Son had cleared part of the wild flower area when mowing. It was agreed that the Clerk should advise Richard Lancaster to be more careful in future. 
3. Establishing a First World War Commemorative Event – Funding? – The Chairman reported that she had attended a meeting at the Town Hall when it was advised that WW1 Could be commemorated within a four year window and not necessarily on the 5 August. Cllr. Mrs. Wardell has a list of potential areas of assistance. Cllr. Mrs. Wardell is to approach the primary school to ascertain whether the Headperson is interested in a poppy display. This topic is also in the Spring newsletter and is looking for good ideas from parishioners.  It was RESOLVED that the Parish Council would encourage and support commemorative event(s)
4. Dignity at Work (Appendix 5) – It was RESOLVED that gthe paper which had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting was still appropriate.
5. LBKV Comments (Appendix 8) – The comment sheet had been circulated to all councillors before the meeting.  It was reported that the Grapes, a blot on the scene last year, was to be decorated inside and out and will close for a week in April. Village Pride Day has been arranged for 24 May 2014.

6. Quarterly Risk Assessment Update – The Clerk advised that the in house quarterly review had only disclosed minor situations, the worst of which was a need to repair a bench on the green, now carried out. The next review is in May.
7. Minutes – Allotment Society AGM – 18 February 2014 (Appendix 8) – The minutes which had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting were noted.

14/143  CLERK’S REPORT (Appendix 1)

The Clerk’s report, which was circulated to all members before the meeting, was noted and accepted.
The Clerk advised that a meeting with United Utilities had been agreed at Wrea Green Institute on 11 April at 10.30 a.m. 

14/144 The Meeting Closed at 21.40 hours. 
The Next Meeting is on the 28 April 2014.     







Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell




28 April 2014.

Chairman
